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You previously applied to this Board for relief and were denied on 17 June 2016, 31 August 
2022, and 5 May 2023.  The facts and circumstances of your service remain substantially 
unchanged.  
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire for a discharge upgrade and change 
to your reason for separation.  You contend that:  (a) the discharge was unfair at the time and 
remains so now, and (b) your discharge was both in error procedurally and in equity, the 
underlying basis of your separation was procedurally defective at the time of the discharge, (b) 
the adverse action was unfair at the time, (c) the underlying basis of your separation was 
procedurally defective at the time of the discharge, (d) the adverse action was unfair at the time 
based on equity considerations, and (e) the discharge is inequitable now.  For purposes of 
clemency and equity consideration, the Board considered the entirely of the evidence you 
provided in support of your application.  
 
As part of the Board review process, the BCNR Physician Advisor who is a licensed clinical 
psychologist (Ph.D.), reviewed your contentions and the available records and issued an AO 
dated 17 March 2023.  The Ph.D. stated in pertinent part: 
 

During military service, the Petitioner was diagnosed with a substance use disorder. 
Substance use is incompatible with military readiness and discipline and does not 
remove responsibility for behavior. Post-service, the VA has determined that an 
Adjustment Disorder diagnosis that is temporally remote to his military service is 
related to military service. Unfortunately, available records indicate his misconduct 
is not related to his mental health diagnosis, because his mental health concerns 
appear to have developed in response to separation proceedings and the shame 
associated with discharge. Additional records (e.g., complete post-service mental 
health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific 
link to his misconduct) may aid in an alternate opinion. 

 
The Ph.D. concluded, “it is my clinical opinion there is insufficient evidence of a diagnosis of 
PTSD that may be attributed to military service.  There is post-service evidence from the VA of a 
mental health that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence to 
attribute his misconduct to a mental health condition.” 
 
In response to the AO, you previously provided a letter from your legal counsel disagreeing with 
the AO’s conclusions and expanded personal statements.  After reviewing your rebuttal 
evidence, the AO remained unchanged. 
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded these potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  In accordance with the Hagel, Kurta, and Wilkie Memos, the Board gave 
liberal and special consideration to your record of service and your contentions about any 
traumatic or stressful events you experienced and their possible adverse impact on your service.  
However, the Board concluded that there was no convincing evidence of any nexus between any 
mental health conditions and/or related symptoms and your misconduct, and determined that 






